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June 17, 2019 

GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Final
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors, its committees, and subcommittees are subject to the Alaska Open Meetings Act as found in Alaska Statute 44.62.310 and Anchorage Municipal Code1.25 - Public Meetings.
Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Jerry Fox or Mike Edgington Co-Chair
Roll Call: Attending are Jerry Fox, Mike Edgington, Eryn Boone, Christina Hendrickson, James Glover
Disclosures:  RE item #11, Mike Edgington’s wife works for Z Architects.  GBOS discusses, no vote is required at this introductory meeting, they see no conflict.

Agenda Revisions and Approval
June 17, 2019 Agenda Approved

ME/CH

5-0 
                          with addition of item #10
May 20, 2019 Minutes Approved

CH/EB

5-0 

Announcements:  
· Public is encouraged to ask questions and provide comment.  Please raise your hand, and wait to be acknowledged. Please take side conversations to the Foyer. 
· GBOS Non-Profit Recreation Grant Cycle 2020 is open and closes June 21 at 3PM.  Applications are available on line at www.muni.org/gbos, at the Post Office, Library, and Community Room bulletin boards

· MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting is MON July 29 at 4PM in Anchorage City Hall, 8th F Conference Room
· GBOS Budget meetings are scheduled as follows: 
Budget Work Session 1 

TBD* 2nd week July 2019
Budget Work Session 2 

MON July 29 at 2:30PM in Anchorage City Hall, 8th F Conference Room
Budget Work Session 3

MON August 12 at 5:30PM in the Girdwood Community Room
Approval of Budget 

MON August 19, 2019 GBOS Regular meeting

Non profit Grant presentations
TBD* September 2019

Vote on specific GBOS grant allocations Sept/Oct 2019 Regular meeting
*Poll will be re-sent to establish these meeting dates.
Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Sub-Committee Reports - 3 minutes each:
a. Trails Committee – Carolyn Brodin
June meeting was a work party on the Lower INHT to repair flood damage from last winter.  New bridge over California Creek is almost complete.  July 2 at 3PM there will be a ribbon cutting to officially open the new bridge, Work party that evening, location TBA.
Subcommittee was formed to work on signage on the Beaver Pond Trail, Abe’s Trail and California Creek Trail.  More on this later in the agenda with request for support for grant application with KMTA. 
b. Land Use Committee – Mary Thomas
Items on June meeting agenda are on GBOS agenda with recommendations from LUC for action.
GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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2. Legislative Report –J. Johnston, C. Giessel, J. Weddleton, S. LaFrance
Adam Lees, Suzanne LaFrance’s aide attending:
Assembly meets at 5PM tomorrow.  Girdwood items on the agenda are the Bear Ordinance, which is late in the agenda, Change to T21C9 regarding Mineral extraction, and liquor license transfer for Silvertip.  John Weddleton states that if bear ordinance seems in danger of being pushed to July Assembly meeting, he will ask for it to be moved ahead on the agenda.
Other items of interest are: 
Tobacco 21 – change of law to match alcohol consumption age; working on this through the Health Policy Committee.

Marijuana onsite consumption – Assembly concerned about testing for DUI and enforcement limitations
Re-districting of Anchorage Assembly – currently 11 members, 2 per district except for Downtown, which has 1.  This eliminates institutional knowledge when seat turns over.  Several different options are under consideration to resolve this.
John Weddleton also mentions the covered loads ordinance, which is expected to have hefty fines for failure to secure loads. 

3. Girdwood Area Plan Update – Mike Edgington
Meeting next week on THU the 27th at 6PM.  Phase 1 is complete, Phase 2 is starting to get underway, GAP has received additional funding from the MOA to help with this phase.

4. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni
Library was open 171 hours in May and had 2565 visitors.  Summer reading programs for all ages are under way.  Summer discovery program for kids will have a magician this week, special Alaskan animal next.  Regular storytime and baby storytime programs on THU and FRI.  Permaculture gardening program on Sat at 2PM. Friday June 28 there is a special premier of Molly of Denali, PBS program. Proctoring available for tests, contact Claire for information.

5. Girdwood Manager Report - Kyle Kelley 
Report included in the meeting packet.  Highlights are:
Parks:
David Parr is our Summer Parks Caretaker; Jesse and Brooks are our SCA volunteers, Emily Maxwell is the campground host.

Invasive weeds contract is handled locally by Julie Johnson, she’s working on a weed pull date as well as her own weeding schedule.  Focus this year is primarily on DOT ROW and Alyeska Resort land, which are both outside of GVSA contact.  Turf contractor has been mowing on Sundays. Thank you to volunteers who planted the annuals on June 1.
Lower INHT trail phase 1 part 1 is done, Bridge is almost complete, Phase 1 part 2 is underway with work by Andy Hehnlin and our SCA volunteers.  $5,000 received from Anchorage Park Foundation to work on Phase 2, which will bring the improved trail to the intersection of the trail to Karolius Dr, near the community center.  Cemetery Committee is on hold while Eagle River group works on their cemetery project.  Bonding in 2021 anticipated. 

Roads:
Road Crews working o culvert and drainage projects, as well as summer maintenance and dust control.

Large Capital Projects:
Little Bears – working on renderings to use as part of bond proposition.  Plan is to bond in 2020, so package has to be together in the fall/winter 2019.

Crosswalk at Egloff/Hightower and Alyeska Highway – Phase 1 start after Forest Fair with getting infrastructure in place, Phase 2 is installation, to occur once materials arrive from out of state.  Plan is to have the crosswalk in place before school starts mid-August.

Financial:
Kyle has requested annual audit of the Undesignated Funds.  Current balance is $198,000.

Roads have spent $47,000 in May, $229,000 YTD, about 37% of budget
Parks have spent $52,000 YTD, about 13% of budget, but this will start to increase with more expenses in summer.

Police are at 25% of annual budget.

Fire is at 37% of annual budget.

6. Supervisor Reports

A) Public Safety – Jerry Fox will be working on the contract with the MOA on behalf of GBOS.
Police Report – Whittier Interim Public Safety Director Andre Achee: working on creating a formal report through the records management system to provide to GBOS. 54 calls in May, 37 so far in June.

WPD responded to the accident at the hand tram and is producing the report on that incident.  

Scheduling full coverage for Forest Fair weekend.  Working on best method to handle parking concerns in neighborhoods, possibly to include hiring the Civilian Defense Force, but need to sort out who would contract with them and what the liabilities are associated with this alternative.  Fee is $200 per person per day.  GBOS notes that if this is to be covered by GVSA, a special meeting will be needed to approve it.  
PSAC Report – PSAC representative. No additional report.
B) Roads and Utilities – James Glover has no additional report.
C) Parks and Recreation/Cemetery – Christina Hendrickson has no additional report.
D) Fire Department  – Eryn Boone has attended GFR BOD meeting and GBOS/GFR Semi-Annual meeting. AFD contract needs to be updated, as it has not been negotiated since 2000. Kenai Peninsula reimbursement for out of service area responses is on-going.
Budget is on track, bylaws are under revision, wood lot on June 22, capital expenses for fire service equipment have been received, GFR is fundraising for 2 e-bikes for trail response.
Update of GVFD – Chief Michelle Weston/GFR BOD President

Chief Michelle Weston is out of town on fire response.  Monthly report included in meeting packet. 

E) Land Use – Mike Edgington sates that Assembly passed trapping ordinance that increases the distance of traps from trails and structures within the MOA, regardless of ownership of the property.
T21 Ch9 review re: Parking requirements and Housing Working group proposals for ADUs are about to be submitted to the Planning Department for review, then they will go to Planning and Zoning.
Housing Working Group is also discussing how to be involved in MOA distribution of HUD grant funds and a larger conversation about Short term rentals v long term rentals.

Public Comment:
Julie Raymond-Yakoubian announces that the next Anchorage Historic Preservation Commission meeting is THU June 27 at 5:30PM at the MOA offices on Elmore Road.  Call in number is 343-6067.  A future meeting is planned for Girdwood, date TBA.

OLD BUSINESS:
7. Review progress of negotiations for Whittier Police Department contract for police services 2020-2023 with 2-1 year extensions.
Jerry Fox will represent GVSA in these negotiations.  He has received the information from the PSAC on their progress with changes to the existing contract.  Kyle Kelley is coordinating meeting with the MOA Attorney who will be handling this.

8. Agenda Item LUC 1905-04:  Second presentation and action based on LUC recommendation for GBOS Letter of Non-Objection for change to T21C9 relating to material extraction from existing claims in areas zoned Girdwood Open Space (GOS) and Girdwood Development Reserve (GDR), (Michelle McNulty/Dave Whitfield)
AO is to be introduced at the Assembly meeting on TUE, vote will be next month  Clerical error omitted legal patents on claims in Girdwood, goal is to change Municipal code to match legal rights of owners of these claims.  Use of these sites would require public notice and comment.  Brenden Raymond-Yakoubian notes that State has not been responsive to public comments that he has sent regarding these issues.
Letter of Non-Objection was recommended at Land Use, and a draft is included in this packet, Mike Edgington proposes adding text to the LONO to address the need for response to public comment, specific language TBA.

Motion:

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to approve and sign the Letter of Non-Objection to change Title 21 Chapter 9 relating to mineral extraction from existing claims in areas zoned GOS and GDR.
Motion by ME/2nd JG 
Motion passes 5-0


Amendment:

The Girdwood Board of Supervisors moves to add language regarding to concerns of lack of response to public input in the permitting process related to mineral extraction in claims zoned GOS and GDR.

Motion by ME/2nd EB  
Amendment passed 5-0

9. Agenda Item LUC 1902-08:  Liquor License #3558 transfer from Judson Crosby to All That’s Silver LLC.  LUC recommendation for GBOS Letter of Non-Objection now that transfer packet is complete.  (Raleigh Hill, presenting).  

Motion;
GBOS moves to approve and sign the Letter of Non Objection regarding Liquor license #3558 transfer from Judson Crosby to All That’s Silver LLC.

Motion by ME/2nd CH
motion passes 5-0

Margaret will send to all assembly and clerk’s office. 
10.  Update resolution 2018-18 to reflect language in Assembly Secure Trash Ordinance AO 2019-74(S).
John Weddleton will try to move this item earlier in the agenda so that it is not delayed to next month.  Resolution passed in November 2018 supports this ordinance, but language doesn’t match the current AO completely.  Mike proposes an updated Resolution of Support for inclusion in the information for the Anchorage Assembly, which he reads in to the record.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve draft Resolution 2019-09 Resolution supporting Secure Trash Ordinance AO 2019-74(S) and requesting that the Municipal Manager and Anchorage Assembly designated Girdwood Valley Service Area as a Secure Trash Regulation Zone.

Motion by ME/2nd by EB
Motion carries 5-0
NEW BUSINESS: 
11.  Agenda Item LUC 1906-04:  Introduction of Alyeska Nordic Spa project (Marco Zaccaro, Z Architects, presenting).  Although not required, group is seeking LUC and GBOS support for the project to include in Major Site Plan Review packet.
Mike Edgington’s disclosure on this item is noted. This can be discussed prior to the topic coming up for a vote at future meetings.
Location is Tract A, fragment lot between the hotel/tram area and HLB land to the north.  Plan is to build an outdoor spa with hot tubs, pools, massage, locker rooms, restaurant in the area now used by CPG for snow cat turnaround and departure. Nordic Spa pathways and access will improve pedestrian access to the Winner Creek trail and to the North Face Trail, which are now accessed by circuitous route around tram base and through hotel grounds.  These spas started in Scandinavia and have become popular in Canada.  This would be the first in the US.  Current plan is to construct and have open by Christmas 2020.  No action is required by LUC or GBOS, but group is seeking support to include in Major Site Plan Review.  Parking analysis is under way, buildings are intended to be low-profile (2 story).  No wetlands are impacted by this project.

12.  Discuss agenda topics for the MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting, scheduled for July 29 at 4PM at Anchorage City Hall, 8f
Topics currently noted are:
Bonding plans for: GFR Capital Replacement needs, Little Bears, Cemetery project
Girdwood Impound lot
Little Bears rebuild update

13.  GTC request for GBOS resolution of Support for KMTA Grant for Signage on the Beaver Pond, California Creek and Abe’s Trails with assistance by Eagle Scout candidate Mikah Wedeking (Kate Sandberg/Carolyn Brodin, presenting) 
GTC formed a subcommittee to work on trail signage this spring.  Subcommittee is focusing on the Beaver Pond Trail signage, as well as the offshoot trails that branch from Beaver Pond Trail:  Abe’s Trail and California Creek Trail.  Mikah Wedeking is seeking a project for this Eagle Scout badge, and is researching signage and his troop will install them.  
GTC seeks Resolution of Support for application for a grant with KMTA for matching funds for this project.

14.  MOA Land Use Permit #2014-13 2019 Renewal, No fee agreement for the Park and Ride, to be signed by Jerry Fox. 
Annual permit for the Park and Ride.  Costs associated have to do with management of the area in staff time.  
Kyle will request that the permit is changed to require his signature as GVSA manager, not GBOS.  

GBOS discusses if this parcel should be transferred to GVSA from HLB.  Kyle states that Park and Ride is just part of the use of this HLB land.  The rest is along the creek and it is helpful for that to remain HLB responsibility.
PENDING ITEMS:
 (these items have been introduced to LUC and GBOS and are waiting for action by MOA Planning and Zoning before being heard as old business)
Agenda Item LUC 1905-05:  Introduction of request for GBOS Resolution of Support for change to T21C9 related to commercial parking requirements (Mike Edgington)

Agenda Item LUC 1905-06:  Introduction of a request for GBOS Resolution of Support for Dimensional Variance request 159 Aspen Mountain Road (Kristian Sieling, presenting)

Action Item Updates as assigned:

Request for GBOS/LUC Joint meeting (1 scheduled (Sept 16) of 2 in 2019
Request for GBOS/GFR Joint meeting (1 completed, 1 scheduled (Oct 21) of 2 in 2019)

Request for Executive Session: None

Other:
Adjourn 8:50PM EB/ME 

5-0
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